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Background: Stevens-Johnson syndrome (SJS) and toxic epidermal necrolysis 
syndrome (TENS) share immune-mediated etiology for epidermal detachment and 
pharmacologic triggers. Both conditions are on a spectrum of diseases of varying 
severity, with TENS representing the graver end of the continuum. The demographics 
and comorbidities of this population remain relatively unknown due to their rare 
incidence. Comorbidities determine the causative drugs used, but also afford triggers for 
the autoimmune cascade resulting in SJS or TENS. 
 
Objective: To analyze the trends of comorbid and pharmacologic risk factors 
associated with these diseases in over 3,000 patients. 
 
Method: We used the TriNetX Global Health Research Network from 2009-2020 to 
identify 3,515 patients diagnosed with SJS or TENS (ICD-10 codes L51.1-51.3). We 
then obtained annual demographic and comorbidity data. We indexed patients into 
cohorts that were prescribed a high-risk drug as previously reported in the literature to 
be associated with SJS and TENS development. Our control cohort consisted of 
patients that did not take these high-risk drugs. These cohorts were analyzed to identify 
the relative risk of developing SJS or TENS 4 to 56 days after taking a high-risk drug. 
Similarly, we excluded co-medication of the other high-risk drugs and compared these 
patients to our control group. 
 
Results: The mean age was 46 with a female predominance (59.8%). The most 
common comorbidities were hypertension (20.2-21.3%), mood affective disorders (12.4-
15.8%), or kidney disease (11.6-12.8%), and the prevalence of these have remained 
constant. Phenobarbital had the highest risk for these diseases (RR: 20.2, CI: 13.58-
29.93), with carbamazepine second (RR: 14.1, CI: 8.68-22.85). After excluding other 
high-risk medication, phenobarbital continued to be associated with the highest risk 
(RR: 30.3, CI: 16.12-56.73), followed by phenytoin (RR: 25.3, CI: 13.51-47.53) and 
carbamazepine (RR: 24.7, CI: 13.74-46.34). Well reported triggers like 
sulfamethoxazole, allopurinol, and sertraline only represented moderate risk (RR: 7.7, 
CI: 6.11-9.83; RR: 5.2, CI: 2.77-9.73; RR: 1.7, CI: 0.90-3.16) even after excluding co-
founding factors. 
 
Conclusion: This study suggests that seizure disorder medications such as 
phenobarbital, carbamazepine, and phenytoin demonstrate the highest risk for 
developing SJS and TENS. 
 
 
 
 



Presentation #71 | Education Science | Plastic Surgery 
 
REVIEWING NEARLY A DECADE OF ACGME PLASTIC SURGERY FELLOWSHIP 
CASE LOGS: IS SURGICAL EXPERIENCE INCREASING? 
Iglesias, Williams, Cummins, Kalaria, Perez, Colvill, Walker, Radhakrishnan 
 
Presenter: Nicholas Iglesias, BS, University of Texas Medical Branch - Galveston 
 
Background: Independent plastic surgery fellowship is a three-year long training period 
following general surgery residency. Over the last decade, there has been a 32% 
decrease in independent plastic surgery fellowships. With the growing prevalence of six-
year long integrated plastic surgery residencies, the introduction of duty hour 
restrictions, and the expansion of new sub-specialty training fellowships for general 
surgeons, the traditional training experience of general surgeons completing plastic 
surgery fellowship changed dramatically. 
 
Objective: We aimed to review how the operative experience for surgeons graduating 
from independent plastic surgery fellowships has changed over time. 
 
Method: A retrospective review was conducted of Accreditation for Graduate Medical 
Education (ACGME) case logs for graduating fellows of independent plastic surgery 
fellowships in the United States from 2011 to 2019. A linear regression analysis was 
conducted for each case log code and category, and a 95% level of confidence was 
assumed (alpha=0.05). 
 
Results: In 2011, a total of 141 residents from 69 programs graduated with a total case 
average of 1469.7 cases, while in 2019, a total of 84 residents from 47 programs 
graduated with a total case average of 1952 cases. The increase in index procedures is 
a significant trend over all nine years (p<0.001). The categorical case numbers 
significantly increased over time in the subspecialty of aesthetics (p<0.001), including 
facelift, browlift, blepharoplasty, rhinoplasty, mastopexy, abdominoplasty, suction 
assisted lipectomy, and procedures for other deformities of both the head and neck and 
the breast. The categorical case numbers also significantly increased over time in the 
subspecialty of reconstructive surgery (p<0.001), including treatment of deformities of 
the skin, lower extremities, and trunk, nerve decompression, hand reconstruction with 
skin graft and with flap. In breast procedures, a significant increase was seen in 
reduction mammoplasty, reconstruction with implant and free flap, and treatment of 
other breast deformities. In head and neck procedures, a significant increase was seen 
in resection of head and neck neoplasms and secondary cleft lip repair. Significant 
decreases in procedural numbers over time were seen in primary cleft lip repair and 
hand reconstruction by primary closure. 
 
Conclusion: Despite a 32% decline in the number of independent plastic surgery 
fellowships over the last 9 years, plastic surgery fellows are obtaining significantly more 
surgical experience, both in aesthetic and reconstructive surgery. 
 
  




